## Husband & Wife Convicts - James and Lydia Rackham

## by Joanne Hyland

"Extensive Shoplifting at Harwich" - The February 1848 Essex trial of Lydia and James Rackham excited great local interest. Lydia Rackham (39) was tried for several shoplifting cases and convicted on three counts. Her husband, James (45), was found guilty of receiving the stolen goods as most were found in their home and the judge and jury could not perceive that he was unaware of where the items had come from. Lydia's persistent shoplifting would have added to their income, used to support themselves and their children; James, Francis, Emmeline, William and baby Eliza. The two eldest, Charles and Lydia Ann (known as Anna), were in service and the others were sent to the Tendring Union Workhouse.

James had some support from local people however a petition on his behalf only delayed his transportation. He served the initial part of his sentence in Wakefield and Portland Prisons before being transported to Western Australia as *Scindian* convict #43. Lydia had already been transported to Van Diemen's Land via *Cadet* arriving 12 April 1849. Accompanying her were her three remaining children, James (12), William (7) and Emmeline (5). Francis (10) and Eliza (2) sadly died during the voyage in December, three weeks apart, of typhus and dysentery respectively.

The correspondence files of Western Australian Governor, Charles Fitzgerald, hold twelve letters from early 1851 relating to James Rackham and his efforts to have his wife Lydia and their three youngest children join him in the Swan River Colony. Permission was initially given for his wife to be brought to W.A., however, on further consideration this was ruled out as her ticket of leave was not due until 1855 and, of more particular concern, the colony had no suitable facility to hold her should she re-offend.

Lydia was incarcerated in the Cascades Female Factory in Hobart and on 17 April 1849 her three children were sent to the Queen's Orphan School in New Town about ten kms away. Her physical appearance was described as being 5 ft 3 ½ inches tall, with a brown complexion, dark brown hair, blue eyes, a thick nose, a large chin and a pockmarked face. Her occupation was farm servant and she could read. Her first employment in August 1851 was with Sarah Heffernan in Melville Street, Hobart, who with her husband in the 1840s, is listed as operating a shop selling bonnets and hats.

By February 1853 Lydia was working for William Campbell in Elizabeth Street, Hobart. Unfortunately, records indicate that she had fallen back into her old habits. She was convicted in April 1853 with her lover, John McKew, for stealing items from a previous employer John Guthrie. John McKew was a police constable (and former convict) at the Sandy Bay Police Station and according to his testimony the two were planning to marry. John was found guilty of receiving stolen goods – exactly the same fate as befell James Rackham five years earlier!

Lydia was sentenced to 18 months' imprisonment with hard labour. At the Cascades Female Factory this punishment would almost certainly have included a period of solitary confinement. Hard labour was often heavy and monotonous laundry work most of which was for the convict establishment itself.

Their eldest daughter Lydia Ann came out to Western Australia as a single female emigrant aboard the *Fornsose* in September 1852, aged 20 years. On 30 January 1854 she married *Hashemy* convict #100, George Powling. The pair emigrated to Van Diemen's Land shortly after George received his Conditional Pardon in February 1854 and they collected Lydia's siblings William and Emmeline from the Orphan School on 17 October 1854. The couple went on to have a large family of nine children.

James Rackham received his ticket-of-leave on 22 August 1851 and was issued with his Conditional Pardon on 10 April 1854. James appears to have departed Western Australia on 21 March 1855 aboard the brig *Fergus* which sailed to Melbourne via Adelaide, arriving 10 May 1855. Did James disembark in Melbourne or perhaps continue on in the *Fergus* to Wellington, New Zealand? A James Rackham was convicted of an assault and robbery charge on a 'digger' in Melbourne in 1861. At this point, James' ultimate fate remains unknown.



Lydia was granted her Conditional Pardon on 9 June 1857 and earning freedom through servitude. her received a Certificate of Freedom on 18 February 1862. Lydia died on 15 June 1875, from old age and general debility, a widow, aged about 67 years. She was buried in the Queenborough Cemetery in Sandy Bay, Hobart, along with her youngest son William who died five weeks later. William was injured when very young and had lived life as a cripple and according to the coroner's report he died from a blood vessel

bursting in his brain. Today the Queen-borough Cemetery site is a small Memorial Reserve on Peel Street, Hobart opposite the University of Tasmania Campus. Some head-stones remain but nothing was found for Lydia or William.

Photograph Joanne Hyland January 2019

## Sources:

Births, Deaths, Marriages, Western Australia;

Cemeteries in Southern Tasmania Vol 3, Compiled by: Genealogical Society of Tasmania Inc. - Hobart Branch, *Cemeteries in Southern Tasmania Vol 3 - Queenborough Cemetery, Hobart* (Pub. April 1999 ISBN 1876445971);

Convict Records - https://convictrecords.com.au/convicts/rackham/lydia/16774;

Elizabeth Rastrick - https://trimleystmartinrecordersblog.com/2018/10/15/lydia-rackham-a-trimley-woman-in-australia/

Erickson, R., Dictionary of Western Australians, Convicts in Western Australia, p 452;

Fremantle Prison Convict Database;

National Library of Australia, Trove Digitised Newspapers:

The Courier (Hobart), Friday 1 April 1853;

The Tasmanian Colonist, 4 April 1853, p 2;

Rackham family descendants, Mary Hurd and David Cripps, personal research;

State Library of Western Australia, British Library Newspapers Online:

*The Chelmsford Chronicle, etc* (Chelmsford, England), Friday, February 18, 1848; pg. 3; Issue 4026. *British Library Newspapers, Part III: 1741-1950;* 

Cheshire Observer, 8 December 1855;

State Records Office of Western Australia, Convict Registers Acc 1156 R17, R21A, F3-F4; Convict Related Letters of Governor Charles Fitzgerald - Cons 488/30 Letters 1209, 1245 & 1255; Convict Related Letters Cons 488/31 letter 122; Acc 488 Item 31 letter 1684; Convict Related Letters Acc 488/31 Letter 1684;

Tasmanian Names Index, *LINC Tasmanian Names Index* - http://linctas.ent.sirsidynix.net.au/client /en\_AU/names/;

The National Archives UK: UK Public Records Office (PRO) refs – accessed using Ancestry.com.au:

1841 England Census (PRO ref: HO 107/344/);

1851 England Census (PRO ref: H.O. 107/1780);

England and Wales Non-Conformist and Non-Parochial Registers, (PRO ref: RG4/795);

England and Wales Non-Conformist and Non-Parochial Registers, (PRO ref: RG4/3094);

First Printed in Convict Links, Vol. 33, No. 1, March 2019 - Newsletter of the Convict Special Interest Group, Western Australian Genealogical Society Inc. (Family History WA). © Joanne Hyland.